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MINUTES

Groton Electric Light Department





February 13, 2023
Present:  Commissioners Fisher, Hersh & Lindemer; Manager Kelly, Assistant Foreman Patterson & Business Manager Lemire
Also Present: Judy Anderson, Charlotte Weigel
Present via Zoom: Mike Manugian, Jim Simco, Ginger Vollmar
The meeting was called to order at 5:01 p.m. 

MINUTES 

Mr. Hersh MOVED:
TO ACCEPT THE MINUTES OF JANUARY 10, 2023, AS AMENDED.

The motion was seconded, ROLL CALL VOTE Hersh — aye, Fisher — aye, Lindemer — aye.
Mr. Lindemer MOVED:
TO ACCEPT THE MINUTES OF JANUARY 10, 2023, AS IS.

The motion was seconded, ROLL CALL VOTE Hersh — aye, Fisher — aye, Lindemer — aye.
MANAGER’S REPORT
Mr. Kelly discussed the manager’s report and updated the Board on tasks and projects since the last meeting.
Cash
Mr. Kelly noted that we have good news regarding our cash balance.  He explained that December had the highest day-ahead price since January 2022 at $124.49 per megawatt (MW). On the cash graph, those power bills have already been paid.  The peak day-ahead LMP for December was about 3% higher than February 2022 and 22% lower than January 2022.  January 2022 peak day-ahead price was $159.76/MW which was the highest average LMP pricing ever.  For most of 2022, most forecasters were predicting that prices would be soaring above that highest peak pricing for the winter of 2022/2023.  Fortunately, mother nature and multiple other occurrences changed that. January 2023 average peak price for the month was half of December’s (at $55.34/MW), so the upward cash trend line should continue next month and through March if we don’t get an extended cold snap.  
He also mentioned that many of the municipal light systems were so nervous about the expected high pricing for winter, that in the fall of 2022 they purchased power through MMWEC in the range of $250.00/MW and are now frustrated that they did.

Regional issues
January 23rd storm update

Mr. Kelly updated the Board on what transpired during the January 23, 2023, winter storm. He noted that the storm affected Groton significantly because it started as wet sticky snow, then it misted for a couple of hours adding to the weight of the snow already there.  Then it got cold which turned everything solid.  Then fluffy snow fell adding additional weight again. The crew worked through the day and into the night and left with only 3 customers that were still out due to significant damage.  On Tuesday morning, those three homes were worked on, and storm cleanup began.  While Groton was 100% restored, the investor-owned utilities (IOUs) were admitting that Shirley was still 24% out, Townsend was still 19% out and Harvard was over 50% out.  Mr. Kelly also shared a personal story about one of his rental properties having the service ripped down and not being taken care of by National Grid for days.  And the way they restored it caused the service to crack and Mr. Kelly needed a full replacement at a repair cost of $1,008.00 – showing yet another difference between GELD and the IOUs. 
February 4th cold snap
It was cold for approximately 30 hours around February 4th which made a lot of people in the industry nervous.  ISO-NE had plenty of notice; the coal plant was at full production and New England was being powered by about 30% diesel fuel for the duration of the cold snap and we also had plenty of power imported from New York.  With all the planning, New England was able to export power to Quebec during the cold snap.  The power prices during that time peaked at $461/MW for morning peak prices and $419/MW for evening peak prices. 

Lead Times
As a recap – in August 2021 an order was placed for 42 transformers with a quoted delivery time of 44 weeks.  It has been over 70 weeks since we place that order.  On a positive note, we recently received 6 of the 42 transformers and another 11 were delivered today.  The remaining 25 do not have a firm date of deliver.  Mr. Simco asked about “normal” changeout of transformers each year.  Mr. Kelly told him that we try to be proactive and change them out before they fail because we have the load data to support this action but have had to stop doing this because of the low availability of transformers. 
Rate Comparison
Mr. Kelly distributed the Residential Rate Comparisons for 750 kWh for 42 utilities in Massachusetts. He noted that GELD’s electric rates are the highest they have ever been but wanted to compare to the IOUs in the surrounding towns.  For the yearly comparison, Townsend’s rates are 202% higher than GELD’s and Shirley, Ayer, Dunstable and Westford GELD’s rates are 86.4% higher.  When comparing to December only (once all IOUs rate increases kicked in), Unitil (which services Townsend) is 213% higher than GELD and National Grid (which services Ayer, Shirley, Dunstable and Westford) is 270% higher than GELD.  Eversource now has a rate identical to National Grid’s.  Mr. Manugian asked how we compare to the other municipals – Mr. Kelly answered that GELD is in the “middle of the pack”. 
Local Issues

Mr. Kelly mentioned that Mr. Patterson is currently taking his last class to receive his bachelor's degree and will be graduating with a B.S. in Business Administration in March 2023.  

KWh sales for January were down 3.58%; KWh sales are down 1.56% for the five-year average.  
Cash is great; sales not great – but that helps cash flow during this time of year. 
POWER SUPPLY

Mr. Patterson distributed the "Market Outlook" for Fuel and Power dated February 6, 2023, along with a “Power Strip Price Comparison February 2023” spreadsheet which lists past and future power strip pricing and a large spreadsheet which shows our ‘open position monthly heat map’ by hour from January 2023 through June 2026.

Mr. Patterson began with the “Fuel Outlook” and noted that the average price of natural gas for January was $3.27/MMBtu — down $2.26 cents from last month and $1.11 cents less than last January.  Prices haven’t been this low since June 2021.  Today’s price is $2.45.  The contributing factors are warmer than average temperatures across the country and above average natural gas storage.

Looking at the Fuel handout, the graph in the lower left shows the working gas in underground storage in the U.S. It is now within 5% over the 5-year average and 11% over last year. Europe has had a record-breaking warm spell this winter which has helped significantly ease shortage fears and spot prices.

In the "Market Outlook-Power", Mr. Patterson noted the average day-ahead price for peak power in 

December was $124/MWhr; in January 2023, the average day-ahead price for peak power was $55.34/MWhr; compared to the 5-year average of $60.00/MWhr, this January was 7% below. He noted that for off peak power, the price of $43.53/MWhr was 15% below the 5-year average price. GELD is 40% open for on-peak power and 60% open for off-peak power for January/February 2023.
Mr. Patterson discussed the graph titled "Winter 2023 On Peak Strip Prices" to show what the strip prices for January were for the whole year of 2022 by month. He noted by paying on the day-ahead market,

we paid about 25% what we would have paid if we had purchased strips earlier in the year. Our open position and mother nature ended up working to our advantage again.

Mr. Patterson then discussed the Open Position Monthly Heat Map which illustrates all our current power purchase agreements and how they fit in to the current forecasted load.  Then he discussed the current pricing from the power strip price comparison spreadsheet and noted quoted prices today are slightly less than the day-ahead market last year when natural gas prices were high.  But prices haven’t retreated as much as he’d like to see, and when looking at the heat map and how full we are during daylight hours, he didn’t have any recommendations for purchases at this time.  He noted we could dollar cost average in a purchase and stated that it wouldn’t be a bad price, but it might not be a good price either.  He believes things are trending down and we can keep an eye on this for future purchases. 
Mr. Lindemer agreed and said to hold off for now.  The Board agreed. 
POLICIES
Mr. Kelly distributed several pages of policies that need review due to the change in hours of the line staff.  The line staff have switched from five 8-hour days to four 10-hour days.  So, some of the current policies are stated in days and they are changed to hours so the office and line staff get the same number of hours in benefits.  The Working Hours were changed for the “Operations Personnel”, “Holidays” were changed to hours instead of days – the line staff will work some of the holidays that the office staff has off, so the number of hours will be equal; Vacation time off was changed from days to hours; sick leave was changed from days to hours; Stand-by/Callouts had some unique wording about how the line staff is paid for overtime when they do not receive an 8-hour break and after working 14 consecutive hours or more; Major Storm Coverage had some wording that the office staff thought gave the manager arbitrary power instead of being black and white.  After much discussion, the policies that were changing from days to hours were approved by the Board.  But there was much more discussion on two of the policies regarding the wording and one commissioner was very concerned about the safety of the linemen.  
After some additional discussion, Mr. Hersh MOVED:
TO ACCEPT THE POLICIES AS AMENDED WITH THE EXCEPTION OF THE “STAND-BY/CALLOUTS” AND “MAJOR STORMS” POLICIES WHICH WILL BE REVIEWED AGAIN AT A FUTURE MEETING.
The motion was seconded, ROLL CALL VOTE Hersh — aye, Fisher — aye, Lindemer — aye.
AMR UPDATE

This agenda item was not discussed.

BATTERY UPDATE

Mr. Kelly updated the Board on the Delorean Battery Energy Storage Systems (BESS). We currently have two batteries being installed – one at the Florence Roche Middle School and one at the GELD substation on Lowell Road. The footprint for the middle school system increased slightly to the north due to Delorean switching to a different battery supplier and configuration.  The manufacturer of these battery systems is a Chinese-based company TRINA.  Everything is moving on these two systems.
For future battery projects the Board needs to decide on size and location.  Looking at long term needs, the engineer said with our current infrastructure our system can support a 15 MWhr/5 MW  inverter on each of our four circuits.  If we do more than that, a detailed analysis of electric flows and protection would be needed and there would possibly be changes to our infrastructure.

After talking with Town Manager Haddad and the DPW Manager Delaney, they are both open to GELD using some of the land near the highway garage for a battery system – this would be the most secure location for our first large battery.  There are no concerns with the Nate Nutting location either, but since a lot of the infrastructure is already at the Cow Pond site for the solar field, it makes the most secure location to begin with.  For any location in town, there will be fencing and cameras around the battery installation.

MMWEC has yet to begin working on a paper with recommendations regarding the complicated issues of voltage regulation and arbitrage.  

Mr. Kelly recommends that GELD pursue a 15 MWhr/5 MW (battery/inverter) BESS system near the landfill at Cow Pond Brook.  He would also like to schedule a one topic meeting to discuss some of the information in executive session.  The Board agreed.
LONG TERM STRATEGY

Mr. Kelly wanted to revisit the topic of covered storage for GELD’s transformers. With transformer lead times and prices, the value of transformers under potential covered storage protected from the elements has literally increase multiple 100’s of thousands of dollars over the last couple of years. 
He noted that not too long ago, a large tent structure like the one at the highway garage would be in the $100K ballpark.  Current prices with a paved foundation and concrete blocks for the lower eight feet are approaching $300K for the larger tent structures we would be considering.  This would have a 10-year life expectancy.  Mr. Yanchenko of HKA (Helene Karl Architects) is currently modifying the original plans for the last covered storage RFP, to see if we can bring the price down at all.  Mr. Kelly would like to reissue the RFP for covered storage behind the substation.  That way, we can see what the real potential prices would be for us to reconsider building in that location.  Then there was discussion about leasing or renting property to store GELD’s transformers.  Mr. Lindemer recommended leasing our old garages on Station Avenue from Mr. McElroy.  Mr. Kelly said the potential problem with that is it may be temporary as Mr. McElroy is wanting to develop that area in the future but agreed to speak with 
Mr. McElroy about the possibility.
The Board agreed that the RFP should be issued so we can see what the current prices come in at.
NEW/OTHER BUSINESS

Mr. Manugian asked about the charging stations that were installed by the town and the data on use at the different locations.  Mr. Kelly said he would send that out.  Ms. Weigel also said she was interested in that information.
Mr. Lindemer noted that building codes had changed as of January 2023, and he believes that the new codes require the installation (wiring and mounting) for EV chargers on all new builds.
A one-topic Executive Session meeting on Battery Energy Storage Systems was scheduled for Tuesday, February 21, 2023, at 5:00 p.m.

The next regular meeting is scheduled for Thursday, March 2, 2023, at 5:00 p.m.

Agenda items having been concluded; the regular meeting adjourned at 7:01 p.m.







      















Respectfully submitted,

      
Tammi Lemire, Business Manager








Approved by Clerk:

                               

      

  
 ________________________Date_________







            Kevin J. Lindemer

